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A Right Royal Summer 
As our community celebrated Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth II’s Platinum Jubilee, 

marking 70 years on the throne, we will take the opportunity in this issue to look 

back on our triumphant summer celebrations. Not only did we enjoy 4 days of 

festivities over the Jubilee Weekend there were other memorable events which 

made this summer one to remember. These successes included; the Quirky Planter 

Challenge, Cream Teas at the Pavilion and the Bikers Meet at the Coronation Hall.  

To maintain the momentum some up and coming events include; The Produce 

Show, North Clifton School Fair, the Autumn Market, the Harvest Festival & Lunch 

and the Autumn Bash. We also look forward to the Christmas Dinner Dance in 

December. We are lucky to live in a place where so many people are willing to give 

up their time to get involved and make these things happen. Very well done to all 

of you for your contributions! 

Gill 
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Red Lion Bar 

                                        Our Majestic Jubilee 

Well, what a party we had! Four days of celebrations in the pavilion 

and on the sports field included a stunning beacon, some lovely 

memorabilia on display, great food and a wonderful chance to meet 

up and share a very special event. Thank you to the army of people 

who helped to make the event such a roaring success.  

You’ve probably seen the football pitch has been turned around and 

the two Collingham Youth Teams now have a Wembley sized pitch to 

play on. We are grateful to the Football Foundation for a grant to help 

meet the cost of the new goal posts and to James and Robbie for 

securing the application. A full set of fixtures, with 10.30am kick offs, 

will start each Saturday from September. Come down and see the lads 

play, they are superb! 

We are looking forward to seeing how much Collingham Co-op have raised for us as one of their 

‘Community Champions’ and the funds collected will go towards improving the lighting in the 

pavilion.  

We will also be welcoming Tetra Tech, who have kindly offered us support through their Staff 

Volunteering Scheme, (thanks to Anabel Lilburn for organising this). They are coming to the sports 

field on 23rd September to help clear various areas ready for planting or upgrading. Can you spare 

a few hours to come and help too? Obviously, the more volunteers we get, the more we can get 

done. Refreshments will be available.  

  

 

We are open every Saturday 10am until 12 noon. 

The Ron Beat Sports Pavilion, Coalyard Lane, South Clifton. NG23 7AH 

We sell – Cleaning Products, Household Items, Personal Care items. 

All our products are plastic free, cruelty free, and will not harm our precious 

environment. 

We have over 20 liquid products that you can put in your own containers and over 60 

other products that will help you use less plastic. Come and see our Christmas 

Stocking Fillers. 

We’d love to see you! 
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Newsletter Rates 

Full page ~ £25 

Half page ~ £15 

Quarter page ~ £10 

10% discount for 4 issues 

 

Please contact Gill or Debbie 

for more information. 

 

 

Newsletter Contact Information 

Editor 

Gill Cobham 01522 778914 

cliftonandspalfordnewsletter@gmail.com 

 

Accounts and Distribution 

Debbie and Mike Coleman  

01522 778262 

villagenewletter@btinternet.com 

 

mailto:cliftonandspalfordnewsletter@gmail.com
mailto:villagenewletter@btinternet.com
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St. George the Martyr Church             

     North & South Clifton  

 

 
 

 

 As I write this article we are in the middle of another hot spell and the church grounds have only the 

weeds showing any greenery! When we had the previous spell of hot weather, including the 40*C Day, 

inside the church was the place to be!! We kept the church open over the week-end of the Quirky Planter 

Challenge and many people took advantage of the opportunity for a cool break. We hope you enjoyed our 

contribution to the challenge in the form of a replica of our font. This was the idea of our treasurer, Derrick 

Watson, and was made by the Collingham Men in Sheds Group. Sincere thanks to them and of course to 

Adam Faux for organising the weekend. The money raised was given to the church and for that we are very 

grateful. 

 
We have also benefitted greatly over the summer months by a number of donations from various village 

events and these have been greatly appreciated. The Cream Teas and raffle held in the South Clifton Sports 

Pavilion in July was a lovely social occasion and again resulted in a very welcome donation to our funds. 

The oncoming autumn and winter are being viewed with trepidation in respect of heating and lighting the 

church. Like all of you we will be striving to manage within our budget and make every economy that is 

possible. 

 

As always, we are very appreciative of those who volunteer their time and money to support the church 

and its associated activities. We have continued to be blessed with lovely flower displays through the year 

inside the church and are grateful to the small band of volunteers who ensure our services benefit from those 

displays. We are always looking for others who could assist and this could just be for one display a year. 

Please contact the churchwardens for further information. 

 

We are now moving into our autumn programme of events and services. Our very popular Harvest 

Festival Service will take place on Sunday 9th October, followed by a lunch in the Coronation Hall. 

Please keep a look out for further details. 

Sunday November 13th is Remembrance Sunday and we will be holding a service in the church and 

presenting wreaths from our villages to the War Memorial in the church. 

 

Yes, we have also planned our Christmas Programme!! As well as our traditional evening carol service 

(Friday 16th December) for the first time in many years we will have a service at St George’s Church on 

Christmas Morning! This will take place at 10.30am. We are always happy to open the church for you and 

your families and friends at any time. For those new to our community please find time to come and have a 

look around the beautiful interior and see some of the lovely views from the church grounds. Just give us a 

call on the numbers below and we will happily oblige! 

 

Finally, for those who would like to know more about family events such as baptism or confirmation, 

our rector, Rev. Mandy is always very happy to discuss and is based at Collingham on telephone: 01636 

361657 and email: revdmand@hotmail.com 

 

We look forward to meeting up at our forthcoming services, best wishes as always. 

Granville Daniels & Michael Cobham (Churchwarden’s) and all PCC Members. 

Contact: Granville 01522 778919.  Michael: 01522 77891 
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Reflection from Revd Mandy 

Dear Friends, 

First of all, I’d like to thank everyone who has contributed to life at St George’s this summer, especially 

through the brilliant quirky planters and cream teas.  Everything you do is very much appreciated and the 

money raised is very welcome and indeed vital to the church being here, so thank you for your generosity. 

September always feels like a fresh start to me, with its back-to-school overtones, which brings in a season 

as varied as a good autumnal border.  Let’s hope for some good, settled weather as we recover from heat 

waves and drought and face the challenges ahead.  With so much concern about the cost of living, climate 

change and ongoing wars, I’ve been left wondering what I’m sure of and where security lies.  Of course, 

these aren’t new questions, and many times in history it looked like the end of the world was nigh.  When I 

think about St George’s and the wars, plagues, floods, droughts and religious and political turmoil that our 

church has witnessed and survived, I’m reassured.  Human beings are very adaptable and resourceful, and 

maybe we need some changes now.   

One thing that we can celebrate is harvest, thanks to the skill of our farmers, so don’t miss out on our 

Harvest Festival on October 9th.  November brings remembrance with time to reflect on the generations 

before us who have faced dreadful circumstances with courage, who’ve changed their ways of life and made 

huge sacrifices.  Don’t miss our Remembrance Service on November 13th. 

Autumn is the most varied season because it begins with a new school year, takes us through Harvest 

Celebrations, Remembrance tide and ends up looking to Christmas, when we celebrate God with us. 

Life is a gift, really good things happen and really terrible things happen, but God is there for us through it 

all.  That’s what I’m sure of and where my security lies. 

Looking forward to seeing you this autumn, 

God bless you all, 

Revd Mandy. 
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Coronation Hall News and Updates 

 

Since the last Newsletter we have said goodbye to one member of the Committee and hello to another. Grant 

Dickson, after 3 years, has unfortunately had to leave his post as Chairman due to other commitments but the 

Committee would like to extend their thanks to him for all his work with the Coronation Hall. Alison Coverdale has 

now joined the Committee and has already been hard at work cooking for the recent Bikers’ Meet.  

Ongoing and Future Projects.  

• As you have probably noticed, when you have entered the village past 

the Coronation Hall there has been a huge pile of hard core at the 

front of the hall. This is part of our ongoing project to pave part of the 

front area to allow outside sitting, and an accessible parking space.  

 

• Geoff Goring, from the village, has very kindly offered to help us 

create a new and updated website showing our wonderful facilities, 

our hiring details and all the events that are being held at the Hall. 

Please keep a look out for it and give us your feedback.    

 

• The existing car park is due to be resurfaced in October.                                                                            

Events/Future Events 

Due to increasing running costs and the under use of a valuable village resource, 

we are trying to expand the events that we put on at the Hall to ensure that the 

Hall remains viable.  

We are very interested to hear from anyone who has any ideas for future events or anyone who wishes to hire the 

facilities at the Hall. Please see any member of the committee as detailed below or refer to the website. 

www.southcliftonhall.org 

Upcoming events  

• 34th Produce Show – Saturday 3rd September. Everyone is invited to participate in the show and we look 

forward to seeing your home grown produce, cooking and handicrafts. There is also a Young Artist Category 

and Children’s categories. The exhibits are open for viewing, plus tea, coffee, biscuits and a raffle from 2.30pm-

4.00pm. We look forward to seeing you all there.  

• Autumn Market – Saturday 12th November 12noon-4pm 

• Christmas Dinner Dance – Saturday 3rd December 7pm for 7.30pm – 11pm. Tickets will be available shortly. 

Please see advert for details.  

The Coronation Hall is a charity run by a small group of volunteers and needs the support of the 

Community to fund improvements and general running costs. If you are interested in volunteering on 

the Committee, please contact any of the members – John Ford (Chairman), Jan Ford (Bookings Clerk), 

Debbie Coleman (Treasurer), Debbie Jackson (Secretary), Mike Coleman, Andrew Jackson, Alison 

Coverdale. 

 

  

http://www.southcliftonhall.org/
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Quirky Planter Challenge 

What an inventive lot you are! 

36 villagers joined in with the challenge 

this year, with the donations given to    

St George the Martyr Church 

Enjoy these photos of all the entries. 
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Congratulations to everyone who took part and managed to produce such fabulous 

displays, despite the weather! 

A massive ‘Thank You’ must go to Adam Faux who persuaded, cajoled, bullied(?) so 

many of us to participate. His persistence and organisation ensured a successful event. 
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      An exciting future for Mill Field  
An exciting opportunity has come up to improve our village! We are looking for 
people to volunteer to get involved with the management of Mill Field in South 
Clifton in a new community project.  
 
Mill Field is a four-acre field just off Mill Lane, 
opposite Coronation Hall. A public footpath runs 
along its eastern edge and I’m sure some of you 
will have walked along here over the years. The 
field takes its name from a windmill which used to 
be located here. You can see the mill marked on 
old maps and there is one existing photograph of 
it (see right).  
 
Newark and Sherwood District Council own the 
field and they have offered the village an option 
to lease the land at a cost of a few hundred 
pounds a year. The other option the council have 
is to sell the land. They have indicated their 
preference is to lease the land to the village 
provided a group can be set up to manage it. A 
village meeting was held in August to discuss this 
and this was attended by 20 or so people. 
Several residents have expressed an interest in 
forming a volunteer group to firstly develop a 
proposal for what to do with the land and then to 
manage it for the agreed purposes.  
 
So far, a range of ideas have been put forward by people living in the village 
including allotments, an orchard, public green space for local residents to use, tree 
planting and more. There are some rules associated with the lease which mean that 
structures cannot be erected on the site.  
 
Mark Twain, the American writer, once said “Buy land. They’re not making it 
anymore’. This is a one-off opportunity for our community to take ownership of a 
piece of land in our village and use it for purposes that support life in our village. At 
four acres the land is likely to be big enough to accommodate a range of different 
activities and uses.  
 
What you can do to help  
If you are interested in joining the newly formed volunteer group, please contact 

Adam Cormack adamcormack01@gmail.com. You do not have to live in South 

Clifton as we hope the area will be open to all. We will need a range of skills and 

abilities so don’t worry if you want to help but you’re not sure how. You will be very 

welcome. 



13 
   



14 
 

 

 

 

 

 



15 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

  

PATCH 

Poetry at the Coronation Hall 

2nd Tuesday of each month 

at 7.15pm 

Bring along any poems to share or just 

come and listen 

BYO wine 

 

£2 per person per session proceeds to 

the Village Hall 

For more information contact  

Trevor Noble 01522 778587 

 

Do you need help 

with - 

Painting 

and 

Decorating? 

Contact 

 Kim Page 

pagekim@hotmail.co.uk 

07903 888228 

mailto:pagekim@hotmail.co.uk
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North Clifton Parish Meeting 

 
 
It all seems a long time ago now, but on 4th June North held its own Jubilee party on Peter and June Crofts’ 
grassed area at the junction of Trent Lane and Back Lane. A group of volunteers erected three marquees 
and bunting, Peter Brumpton provided music, Mick Cobham set up two barrels of beer and a group of 
around 60 villagers commemorated Queen Elizabeths’ Jubilee. It all seemed to go down very well and 
there are now rumours of another event for next summer. A massive thank you to all the helpers and the 
people that loaned equipment. 
 
The Parish AGM took place in the Coronation Hall on 24th June, when 17 parishioners looked back over a 
difficult 2021/22 and then formed a new Parish meeting for the coming year. 
James Radley was elected Chair for the year, Mike Foster Vice chair, Rebecca Walker Minutes secretary 
and Jane Radley Treasurer. The dates for key events during the year were set as follows, but all subject to 
confirmation nearer the time. Please check Cliftonites or the village notice board. 
 
      22nd September 2022, Parish meeting, 7.30pm - Coronation Hall. 
      1st December 2022, Parish meeting, 7.30pm, Social afterwards - Pavilion, Coalyard Lane 
      3rd/4th December, Christmas tree installation on the green 
     13th December, Carols on the Green. Reserve date in case of bad weather, 15th December 
     24th March 2023, Parish meeting, 7.30pm, Social afterwards - Pavilion, Coalyard Lane 
     22nd June 2023, Parish meeting AGM, 7.30pm - Coronation Hall. 
 
An ordinary business meeting took place after the AGM where the following were discussed: - 
 
TCB, it was agreed that Ed Gibson would repaint the telephone box in exchange for a donation to the 
Friends of the school. (This has now been done and the box looks magnificent in its new red coat. New 
signage will follow shortly). 
 
The village notice board was also discussed; the Perspex glazing has gone opaque so the meeting agreed 
to replace the plastic with toughened glass at a cost of no more than £160. 
 
The villages seats and benches were again discussed. Quotes had been obtained for recycled plastic 
products but the meeting felt we should also get quotes for wooden items before deciding which to buy. 
The quotes for wooden seats will be brought back to the next meeting. 
 
Speeding in the village. This has cropped up many times before but the Parish meeting asked that it be 
brought back to peoples’ attention. There was concern that some vehicles are travelling too fast through 
the village. Whilst it has a 30mph limit, this isn’t a target, and it was felt that some people should slow 
down. It is only a matter of time before something happens where speed has been a contributory factor. If 
you know someone who is “a bit quick”, please have a word before it’s too late. 
 
The next meeting is 22nd September 2022, at 7.30pm in the Coronation Hall. All parishioners are welcome 
to attend. 
 
James Radley. 
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North Clifton Primary 
School 

Welcome to the Jungle’ was our topic in the summer term with ‘All things green’ being our focus for 

our sketchbook work. We searched for a variety of leaves and had a go at leaf printing. We also 

created a colour chart to show how many different shades of green we could make. 

It has been lovely to get out into our secret garden while the weather has been warm. We have 

planted a variety of fruits, vegetables and herbs, after creating a plan of what we would like to grow. 

We are being very ambitious and have planted some unusual plants; we are looking forward to 

harvesting blueberries, aubergine and watermelon! 

We have been very lucky to have Springwood Trees spend the afternoon with us, helping to create 

bug hotels and bird houses to protect the wildlife in our garden. They also helped make some 

wattling fence for our raised beds. 

Finally, a big well done to our Year 6’s who have worked so hard this year. You are all stars! 

Emma Hyde 
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South Clifton Parish Council 
First of all, we are very pleased to have Dawn Benton as our Clerk.  She has settled in well and has applied herself to 
the role with enthusiasm, and expertise.  The role is demanding with all the correspondence received usually by 
email, needing to be sifted through to ensure we focus on the most important. 
 
Mill Field 
At this time our focus continues with Mill Field.  We had our meeting on 3rd August to pass on the view of Newark 
and Sherwood District Council and to look for input and views of the village.  I know Adam Cormack intends to put 
forward his take on the situation, but some points taken from the meeting can well need further clarification.  The 
deed transfer from the Crown to N&SDC contains a Covenant that precludes any structures of any kind and that the 
Field can only be used for agricultural purposes.   Whilst we collectively consider renting any thoughts of our 
challenging the covenant are largely irrelevant as any challenge would have to be from N&SDC and as they have 
categorically stated they have no intention of doing so the matter rests.  They have said that even to speak to the 
Crown Legal team would cost £1250 and to remove the Covenant probably would cost more than the value of the 
land.  
At this time, we have not explored the possibility of purchasing the land, and it may well be appropriate to 
determine a market value so that option can be considered.  The problems of removing the Covenant would still 
exist, but then the legal contact would include those of N&SDC, the Crown, the previous owner, and the Church.  The 
latter because the restrictions placed on the land by the Church are still in force.  Although, the details are not clear 
they placed a time of 20 years from purchase for a proportion of the profits of any possible domestic building.  Any 
challenge of the Covenant would have the legal teams wringing their hands with delight.  
Whilst it is not precisely clear what the definition of a structure is it appears that anything fixed in position with 
foundations certainly would be defined as a structure, and this includes solar farms. 
It will be interesting to see how our Community responds to the challenge of using Mill Field and the Parish Council 
will endeavour to help and assist wherever possible.   If we can help with more discussion or in any other way then 
please get in touch.  
 
Speeding/Signage 
The council have been trying for a couple of years to get the 30mph signage moved further back towards the A1133. 
Our endeavours are ongoing but please be assured we are aware of the safety issue here and very much aware of 
the problem of people speeding into that part of the village. Adam Faux, when he was on the council, instigated a 
group of volunteers to run a speed survey and with the help of our district councillors, the present council (now that 
Adam has left us) will be in touch with those villagers that offered their help in the next few weeks to set up the 
necessary training and dates to perform the survey. 
We have discussed the need for new ‘South Clifton’ signage on entering our village and various options are being 
priced up. We have also had a generous offer from Shaun Kerry to make wooden planters to place by the signs and 
Adam Faux has offered to plant them up and maintain them. Thank you to them both. 
 
Faster Broadband 
Many of you will be aware the application for Faster Broadband for South Clifton has been shelved, for now. The 
most recent costings came back as prohibitively expensive and would have meant many of the 151 interested 
households dropping out, making it even more expensive for those that remained in the scheme. A new Government 
initiative called ‘Project Gigabit’ is in the process of being put out to tender and, once details have been finalised, Gill 
will put in another application. Please feel free to contact her if you would like more detail. 
 
Jubilee 
Finally, we had a fabulous few days, celebrating the Queens’ Platinum Jubilee in June and thanks go to everyone 
from the three villages involved in the planning, setting up and running of the various events. See elsewhere in this 
newsletter for some photos of the long weekend.  
South Clifton Parish Council decided it would be good to have a permanent reminder of this milestone and it was 
decided to buy a bench with an appropriate inscription. We have yet to decide where to site the bench, so if anyone 
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has any ideas, please talk to one of the council. Newark and Sherwood District Council have also promised to gift an 
oak tree to each council to mark the occasion.  
The District Council allocated funds to each parish council to help with the costs of the celebrations and SCPC 
donated the same amount to the Jubilee Fund, so all the events and activities were free of charge. The planning 
group did, however, run a raffle and received donations from the Refill Station and food sales. SCPC agreed to 
donate some of this revenue to St George the Martyr Church as it is urgently in need of funding for repairs. The 
remaining money has been retained until a decision has been made about Mill Field in September. 
 
Noticeboard 
The council noticeboard is usually up to date with details of the council and how to contact them. It is also where 
notice of an extra meeting is posted. There is room to advertise village events so is you have a poster you wish 
displaying, please give it to Gill or post it into her letterbox at Meadow View Cottage on Coalyard Lane. 
 
Ed Swain and Gill Cobham 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 
 
 
 

 

 

  

Did you know? 

South Clifton has its’ own website.  

Visit for village information, notices from the council, forthcoming events and much, much 
more! 

www.south-clifton.co.uk 

Thank you to Geoff Goring for keeping us up to date! 

http://www.south-clifton.co.uk/
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Queens’ Platinum Jubilee 
Here are a few photos that tell the story of our celebratory long weekend. Thank you to 
Michael Akrill for sharing them. 

 

 

 

 

  

We decorated the field………………and our homes             We displayed memorabilia  

          At last, the pavilion and field were ready.               So, we socialised. 

We built a beacon.      We awaited the appointed time        The crowd waited with anticipation. 

At 9.36 pm 
exactly, 

our beacon 

blazed! 

 

 

And then 

we 
socialised – 

again. 
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  Many of you made cakes        Lots of us ate cakes   We discussed our memories 

The raffles prizes 
were amazing – 

thank you     
Adam Faux 

We had our 
Jubilee Big Lunch 

All too soon, the marquees and bunting were taken down and stored away, until next 
time. Thanks to the Sports Committee and all their trusty helpers for all their hard 

work. 
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G & R GRIMES & SONS 
Coal & Bottled Gas Merchants 

 
Reasonable winter prices on good quality fuels                            

     English graded coals 
Smokeless fuels for open fire & closed appliances 

   Phurnacite   Stove Nuts                   Sunbrite Doubles 
   Room Heat           Mixed Oviods     Coke Doubles 

 Anthracite Peas & Beans 

 

 
 

 
 
 

All fuels in 25kg prepack—sold from yard—9.30-5.00 in week, 10.30—12.30 sat 
 

Fire lighting sticks now available for delivery with coal orders 

 
 

DON’T DELAY— RING 01777 228273 FOR A QUOTATION TODAY! 
Payment cards accepted—prices include VAT & delivery is free 

          Propane                  Butane 

  47kg for Central Heating 13kg for Servowarm Mobile Heaters 

    19kg for Fires & Hobs     Barbecue & Patio Heater Bottles  

                  also available 
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 Autumn dates for 
your diary 

There are regular weekly events in The Coronation Hall 

– see individual adverts in this newsletter. Here are 

details of the other events being held over the next 

three months. They are in the Hall unless stated 

otherwise. 

September 

3rd – Produce Show 
9th – Pizza Van – Red Lion Bar 
13th – PATCH -7.15 pm 
22nd – North Clifton Parish Meeting – 7.30 pm 
23rd – Barbell Burger Van – Red Lion Bar 
26th – South Clifton Parish Council Meeting – 7.30 pm 
 

October 
1st - North Clifton School Fair – 11 am – 3 pm 
9th – Harvest Festival Service St George the Martyr, and Lunch – 10.30 am and 12.30 pm 
11th – PATCH – 7.15 pm 
22nd – Autumn Bash – 7.30 pm 
31st – South Clifton Parish Council Meeting – 7.30 pm 
 

November 
8th – PATCH -7.15 pm 
12th – Autumn Market – 12 noon – 4 pm 
13th – Remembrance Service – St George the Martyr Church 
15th – Deadline for Christmas Messages 
 

Looking ahead: - 
3rd December – Christmas Dinner Dance - 7 pm – 11 pm 
13th December – Carols on the Green, North Clifton. 
16th December – Carol Service, St George the Martyr Church 
25th December – Christmas Morning Service, St George the Martyr Church – 10.30 pm. 

 


